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Summary of findings

Overall summary

This inspection took place on the 21 June 2016 and was unannounced. 

Harbour Care Home provides accommodation and personal care for up to 12 people with mental health 
needs. The service is located in a residential area in Herne Bay and is set over three floors. Everyone had 
their own room. At the time of the inspection there were nine people living at the service.  

An acting manager was leading the service and had been the acting manager since December 2015. They 
told us it was their intention to apply to the Care Quality Commission to be the registered manager. The 
service had been without a registered manager for 16 months.  A registered manager is a person who has 
registered with the Care Quality Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they are 
'registered persons'. Registered persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the Health 
and Social Care Act 2008 and associated Regulations about how the service is run.  

Notifications were not always sent in line with Care Quality Commission guidelines. Notifications are 
information we receive from the service when significant events happen, like a death or a serious injury. This 
was an area for improvement. 

People told us they felt safe, were well looked after, happy and would inform staff if they were concerned 
about abuse. Staff knew what abuse was and they had completed safeguarding training. Staff knew what 
action to take if they suspected abuse and who to report abuse to, such as the local authority adult 
protection safeguarding team. Staff told us they felt confident to discuss any safeguarding concerns with the
manager. 

People were involved in writing their support plans and contributing towards their risk assessments. Risk to 
people's safety had been assessed and staff managed risks in line with individual risk assessments. Support 
plans were regularly reviewed, detailed and organised. 

All accidents and incidents were recorded and monitored by the manager. The manager looked for any 
patterns so they could take action to prevent further incidents. 

Plans were in place for emergencies like a fire or a flood and staff knew what to do in the event of an 
emergency. Safety equipment, electrical appliances and gas safety were all checked and the checks were up
to date. There were regular fire drills and people knew how to leave the building safely. 

Safe recruitment procedures were in place and people were involved in recruiting new staff. New staff 
worked through an induction and shadowed more experienced colleagues before they worked with people 
alone. New staff also read people's support plans to help familiarise themselves with people's needs. 

There was enough staff on duty to meet people's needs and the provider was in the process of recruiting 
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new staff. Most staff had been at Harbour Care Home for some time and knew people well.  Staff had the 
knowledge and skills required to carry out their roles and responsibilities. Staff received relevant up to date 
training and were encouraged to pursue nationally recognised qualifications in health and social care if they
wished to. 

Staff received support through regular face to face meetings with the manager or senior staff. Staff had 
regular team meetings led by the manager, where updates and various work related issues were discussed. 

People living at Harbour Care Home had the capacity to make decisions for themselves and staff sought 
people's consent before supporting them where required.  Staff were aware of the Mental Capacity Act 2005 
and of the principles of holding best interest meetings if a person lacked capacity. 

The Care Quality Commission (CQC) monitors the operation of the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS) 
which applies to care homes. These safeguards protect the rights of people using services by ensuring if 
there are any restrictions to their freedom and liberty, these have been agreed by the local authority as 
being required to protect the person from harm. The service was meeting this requirement and there was no
one under a DoLS authorisation. 

People were not restricted from doing what they wanted and went out into the community freely. One 
person was going out when we arrived and said, "I am just popping out". People had opportunities to 
explore their local community and develop their independence.   

People were supported to maintain healthy lifestyles. They were given a budget for their own food shopping 
which helped develop people's independence. People chose and prepared meals independently.

Medicines were managed safely. Medicines were stored in people's rooms and staff supported people to 
take them safely. People were supported to maintain good health with involvement from the NHS and local 
authority care coordinators, psychiatrist and other healthcare professionals. 

People felt valued and listened to and talked positively about staff. One person said, "Staff are very 
accommodating". Another person said. "The staff look after us well here". Staff treated people with kindness
and compassion and people felt listened to with various opportunities to express their views, ideas and 
opinions. The atmosphere in the service was calm and people said they were happy. 

Staff encouraged people to be independent only supporting them where required. People felt involved in 
the care they received contributing during meetings with professionals and staff. People's privacy, and 
dignity was respected and any information was treated confidentially. One person said, "Sometimes I enjoy 
the privacy of my room". Staff listened to people, explained things before completing tasks and knocked on 
people's doors before entering. One member of staff said, "This is their home". 

People received personalised care that was responsive to their needs. People said staff knew them well and 
arrangements were in place for individual needs to be assessed and reviewed regularly. People were 
encouraged to follow their interests and had opportunities to discuss social activities they wanted to do.

Staff supported people to raise concerns and managed potentially difficult situations well. People and staff 
were aware of the complaints procedure and people had confidence in the staff team if they wished to raise 
a concern. People said they would not hesitate to talk to staff if they wished to make a complaint. 
Complaints were documented but learning was not always documented from them. This was an area for 
improvement.
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There was a positive culture in the service, people were relaxed and staff had confidence in the manager 
who they said was very approachable. People said staff were very supportive and staff knew people well. 
People developed their independent living skills through consistent staff support and this had helped 
empower people to move on from the service and into their own properties. 

There were systems in place to monitor the quality of the service. Regular checks and audits were 
completed by staff and people were asked for their feedback on a regular basis. The views of staff relatives 
and stake holders were not always sought formally and this was an area for improvement.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service was safe.

People were safeguarded from the risk of abuse. Staff 
understood their role in keeping people safe from harm. Risks 
were managed and monitored appropriately.

Medicines were administered and managed safely. Incidents and
accidents were reported and recorded to track any trends. 

Safe staff recruitment processes including the required pre-
employment checks were completed. There was enough staff to 
meet people's needs.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service was effective.

Staff received training and were skilled to carry out their role. 
Staff had regular supervision and annual appraisals and had the 
right skills and knowledge required to support people effectively.

Staff understood that people had the right to make their own 
decisions. Staff understood the requirements of the Mental 
Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) and Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards 
(DoLS). 
People were supported to take control of their diet and to cook 
for themselves. 

People were supported to maintain good health and when 
required, to access healthcare services to receive on-going 
healthcare support.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service was caring. 

People were treated with kindness, dignity and respect. People's 
privacy was maintained. Staff spoke and communicated with 
people in a compassionate way.  
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People were supported to develop their living skills which 
empowered them to live more independently. People were 
involved in decisions about their care.

Is the service responsive? Good  

The service was responsive. 

People received individual support that was responsive to their 
needs. People were encouraged to take part in activities and 
social events. 

Learning from complaints was not always documented but 
people knew how to make a complaint and felt listened to. 

Activities were discussed at meetings and people were 
supported to do the activities that were of interest to them.

Is the service well-led? Requires Improvement  

The service was not as well led as it could be.

There was no registered manager in post as required. 

People, their relatives and staff were involved in making 
decisions about the running of the service.

There were auditing and quality assurance systems in place to 
monitor, review and improve the service. 

Managers were visible and there was an open and transparent 
culture.
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Harbour Care Home
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal 
requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall 
quality of the service, and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

The inspection took place on 21 June 2016 and was unannounced. The inspection was carried out by two 
inspectors.

Before the inspection, we reviewed information held by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) which included 
notifications, complaints and any safeguarding concerns. A notification is information about important 
events which the provider is required to tell us about by law, like a death or serious injury. 

The provider completed a Provider Information Return, (PIR). This is a form that asks the provider to give 
some key information about the service, what the service does well and improvements they plan to make. 
We considered the information and PIR and looked at previous inspection reports for the service.

During the inspection we spoke with eight people, five members of staff and the manager. We were shown 
around the service and looked at the kitchen, communal lounge, garden and offices. We observed 
interactions between staff and people.

We reviewed four support plans and the associated risk assessments. We looked at a range of records 
including three staff files, safety checks, audits, meeting minutes, medication records and quality surveys. 
We also observed people being given their medicines. 

We last inspected Harbour Care Home on 21 April 2014. No concerns were identified.
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
People told us they felt safe. One person said, "If I didn't feel safe, I could tell them (staff)". People told us 
that they felt safe when at the service with others. One person said, "It's great here, it's a great environment".
Another person said, "I like that staff take care of my tablets; I get my tablets on time". 

People were supported to understand what keeping safe meant. Safeguarding was a regular item on the 
residents meeting agenda. One person told  us, "Staff talk about raising concerns at our resident meetings 
and we wouldn't hesitate to raise concerns with them". Information about abuse was displayed on the 
noticeboard in the living room and people were supported to understand what abuse meant.

Staff told us they would always report actual or suspected abuse. Staff gave us an example of how they dealt
with a safeguarding issue and how they reported suspected abuse. One staff member told us, "I document 
the information and take a statement from people". Staff knew the reporting procedures and this included 
reporting to the manager, local safeguarding teams and the CQC.

Staff knew about different types of abuse. Staff had received training in recognising different types of abuse 
and knew the potential signs of abuse. One staff member said, "We know people pretty well so look out for 
changes in behaviour, changes in routines; body language and we talk to people". 

People were protected from avoidable harm. Some people could become anxious and show behaviours 
that might challenge. Staff responded positively when this happened and took an individual approach to 
different people's behaviour's. One staff member told us about a situation they recently managed which was
well managed and led to no further incidents.  For example, one person said, "Staff have helped me to stop 
excessive use of alcohol which sometimes made me more aggressive. I have one to one meetings with my 
keyworker and being able to talk through things has helped".  [A keyworker is a member of staff who is 
allocated to take the lead in coordinating someone's care. The keyworker system encouraged staff to have a
greater knowledge, understanding and responsibility for the people they were keyworker for]. People told us
about their keyworkers and said they got on well with them. 

People managed their own finances and there was a safe on site that people could use if they wished. 
Amounts deposited and withdrawn were documented and signed off. Staff supported people with 
budgeting and people were managing their own finances independently.  

Risks to people had been identified and staff supported people to reduce any potential risks. Risks were 
assessed with actions detailed for staff to help reduce potential risks without restricting people. People were
involved in writing and updating their risk assessments. For example, one person was at risk of burning 
themselves when cooking so staff supported them. A staff member said, "I support them when they cook to 
make sure they don't burn themselves with the oil or fire, which they are at risk of".

Risks to people were managed in a way that maintained their independence and developed their living 
skills. For example, people went out into the community as long as they had identification with them and 

Good
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returned when expected. One person said, "As long as I let them know where I am going and when I will be 
back it's ok". Another said, "I am not restricted; I can go out as long as I tell them (staff)". People said this 
helped to develop their independence. One person said, "It helped me become more independent and 
comply with my treatment order". 

Incidents and accidents were recorded. Staff identified any common trends such as times, frequency of 
incidents, the location, environment and the people mostly affected. This helped the manager develop risk 
management plans on how to manage the risks, for example increasing staffing levels at key times. 

There was enough trained staff on duty to meet people's needs. Staffing levels were planned around 
people's support needs including their hobbies, activities and appointments and more staff were available 
at busy times. 

One person told us, "There is always staff around and they are superb, they really do care". The manager 
kept staffing levels under review. One to one staff support was provided when people needed it. For 
example, extra staff support was arranged for someone leaving hospital for the initial weeks of their return 
as their needs had increased. Support was reviewed and steadily reduced in line with the person's 
improvements.  

The manager and senior staff shared an on call system so were available out of hours to give advice and 
support. Staff said they worked as a team and stepped in at short notice to cover staff sickness or to provide 
extra support when needed.

People showed affection and mutual respect for staff. There were very natural and respectful exchanges and
conversations with people by staff and staff anticipated peoples' needs and wishes well. For example, staff 
knew that one person might want to talk to them after returning from a meeting and made time to speak to 
that person in private. The person was able to speak in confidence with staff. 

There was safe recruitment procedures in place to make sure staff were suitable to work with people. 
Written references were obtained and checks were carried out to make sure staff were of good character. 
People were involved in recruiting staff so they could have a say about who might support them.

Medicines were managed and stored safely. Medicines were stored in a lockable trolley that was secure. 
People said that they were happy with the way their medicines were managed. Medicines had been ordered 
and checked when they were delivered. Clear records were kept of all medicine that had been administered.
The records were up to date and had no gaps and provided an audit trail of the medicines administered. 
Staff carried out regular checks of the medicines stocks and records. Unwanted medicines had been 
disposed of safely in line with guidance. 

Staff had been trained in medicines management and had a good understanding of people's medicines and
what they were for. People had been assessed to see whether they could administer their own medicines 
and were being supported to take as much control over their medicines as possible. 

There was information available about people's medicines including, what side effects to look out for. If 
people wanted to take 'over the counter' medicines this was supported and staff checked this would not 
affect the person's prescribed medicine. Staff made arrangements for people to take their medicines with 
them when they went out for the day. Staff told people what medicines they were taking before people took 
them.
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  
Staff were trained and supported to have the right skills, knowledge and qualifications necessary to support 
people effectively. People told us they thought the staff had the right skills to support them. One person 
said, "The staff are very good; nothing is hard work to them. If they don't know something they will find out". 
Another person said, "They know what they are doing and have a good knowledge of people." 

There was an on-going programme of training which included face to face training, on line training and 
distance learning. Some training was provided in house including fire awareness so that everyone could 
take part in a fire drill. People also took part in this so they knew about fire safety and how to evacuate the 
building. 

New staff completed induction training. The induction included training courses and shadowing permanent 
staff to get to know people and their preferred routines. The manager had introduced the new Care 
Certificate. The Care Certificate is a nationally recognised set of standards that health and social care 
workers should adhere to in order to deliver caring, compassionate and good quality care. One staff 
member told us they had completed the Care Certificate and had found this very useful for their role. Some 
staff were working towards or had achieved higher level qualifications. 

Staff had a good understanding about people's specific needs. Training was provided about people's 
specific needs, including mental health awareness, and staff had knowledge of people's varying needs and 
conditions. Staff had regular supervision meetings with a line manager to talk about any training needs and 
to gain mentoring and coaching. Staff had an annual appraisal to look at their performance and to talk 
about career development for the next year. Staff told us that staff meetings were held 'very regularly' and 
they all had a say about the running of the service. People told us that one of them attended the last part of 
the staff meeting to feedback any issues on people's behalf and to get any updates about the service.

The Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) provides a legal framework for making particular decisions on behalf of 
people who may lack the mental capacity to do so for themselves. The Act requires that as far as possible 
people make their own decisions and are helped to do so when needed. When they lack mental capacity to 
make particular decisions, any made on their behalf must be made in their best interest and as least 
restrictive as possible. People can only be deprived of their liberty to receive care and treatment when this is 
in their best interest and legally authorised under the MCA. The application for these in care homes and 
hospitals are called the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). 

We checked whether the service was working within the principles of the MCA, and whether any conditions 
on authorisations to deprive a person of their liberty were being met. Nobody living at Harbour Care Home 
was subject to a DoLS authorisation because nobody needed one.   

People told us that staff routinely sought their consent. Everyone living at Harbour Care Home had capacity 
and was involved in their Care Programme Approach meetings (CPA). Being on the Care Programme 
Approach (CPA) meant that people had a care coordinator.  A care coordinator might be a social worker, 

Good
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community psychiatric nurse (CPN) or an occupational therapist. They worked with people to write a 'care 
plan', which set out how the NHS will support them. One person said, "I have a say and tell them what I 
want". Another person told us they were involved in decisions about their care. Records reflected that 
people's views were sought and this was documented in their care plans. 

People were involved in decisions about what they ate and drank.  All people living at the service were given 
weekly food allowance. They could choose the food and drink they wanted within this budget. In addition to
this staff purchased weekly shopping for the whole house. People said there were good choices in what the 
staff bought and they were able to make suggestions as well. People told us that sometimes they had 
takeaway meals. People said they liked being able to make decisions about what they ate and drank.

Staff told us they encouraged people to maintain a healthy and balanced diet. Staff told us they made 
healthy suggestions when putting the shopping list together with lots of fruit and vegetables. One staff told 
us, "We advise about healthy diets". People told us they were supported to prepare and cook meals. One 
person said, "They (staff) help me cook. They are good at supporting me to cook". 

People's health needs were met. The staff worked closely with healthcare professionals like the community 
mental health team, care coordinators and the GP. Staff told us about people's health conditions such as 
diabetes and how they supported people to manage them. People felt that staff supported them make 
decisions about their treatment and care. One person said, "Staff helped me treat it [referring to an injury] 
and use the antibiotic cream". Staff told us they supported people to make decisions about their health. 

Staff monitored people's mental and physical health needs and took prompt action if they noticed any 
changes or decline. For example, when a person had changed their medicines staff noticed they started to 
lose weight. Staff contacted the dietician, GP and the person's care coordinator to seek advice. People were 
supported to attend health appointments. Staff told us that some people cancelled appointments or forgot 
about them. Staff supported people by reminding and encouraging them to attend. One person said "Staff 
take me to the surgery in the car. I prefer it that way".



12 Harbour Care Home Inspection report 25 August 2016

 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
People told us staff were kind and caring towards them. One person said. "The staff do care about you". 
Another told us, "Staff go the extra mile for us". Another person told us, "The staff know me well they know 
how to look after me".

People spoke positively about staff and the support they were given. One person told us "I can't fault the 
staff, they are friendly and approachable". Another person said, "(Staff member) is coming in on his day off 
to take me out. The staff are really good". Another person said, "Staff are always there if you have any 
problems, they are very approachable".  We observed positive and caring interactions between people and 
staff. 

Staff made people feel like they mattered. Staff responded to people as individuals and provided 
personalised support. They had built relationships with people and knew them well. One person told us, "It 
was my evaluation day and they (staff) came in for it even though it was their day off". The person said they 
felt like they 'mattered' and were not just a 'service user'.

Staff knew the importance of building positive relationships with people. One person said, "Staff are here for
the right reasons, because they care, they enjoy helping people". One member of staff gave us an example of
a person who reacted badly when their keyworker left the service. They described how they worked with the 
person to establish a relationship so they could support them. They told us, "We recognise the importance 
of establishing relationships with service users". They explained they had to work closely with the person to 
build a new relationship. 

People were comforted when they were distressed or upset Staff told us about a recent bereavement which 
caused distress to some of the people living in the service. Staff suggested planting a tree to remember the 
person. People responded positively to this and said they were comforted by it. People told us that the 
staff's action helped them to cope with the loss.

People felt listened to. We spoke with a person about the support staff gave them to make decisions. The 
person told us, "Staff listen to you, they help you with everything". Another person said, "I am involved in 
decisions and meetings about my care and if I don't understand anything staff explain it to me". 

People said the staff helped to develop their independence and said "We have a lot of freedom". One person
said, "I am now ready to move to more independent living because of the support the staff here have given 
me". People were supported to develop their living skills. One person said, "When I first arrived I was 
supported to clean my room, but now I can do it by myself".  The manager said, "A number of people have 
moved on as their living skills have improved and some are almost ready to move on now". 

Staff were attentive to people's needs and advocated for people when they needed to. One person said, 
"Staff support me to go to health appointments I find difficult." 

Good
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Staff respected people and their privacy. Staff showed respect for people when speaking with them. Staff 
told us they never entered a person's room without knocking and waited to be invited in. One staff member 
said, "We always knock on the door". People told us staff respected their privacy. One person told us, "They 
treat you well, with respect". All people living in the service had their own bedroom and the rooms had locks.

Records containing personal information about people were securely locked away and staff could access 
them if needed. People could store their valuable possessions in a safe.
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 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
People felt their needs were responded to. One person told us, "They (staff) know me individually, they know
about my needs". People felt they were able to contribute to their assessments. People felt staff understood 
them. One person said, "I tell staff what I need and they understand me, they listen". Another person said, "If 
you want to do an activity, they go the extra mile to help you." 

People were supported to make decisions about their care, treatment and support. People had various 
interests like sports and music. People were supported to pursue their interests. One person told us, "They 
ask what I like and I tell them what my interests are. Staff go away and research and tell me my options so I 
can decide".

People had individual support plans which gave staff information about how to support people in a 
personalised way. People were fully involved in writing and reviewing their support plans. Staff told us, "It's 
important to know people and their needs and all people have individual plans". Support plans and risk 
assessments were reviewed every three months or sooner if needed so they were up to date.  

People's support plans were personalised to them and reflected the care they received. Support plans had 
the person's photograph; details of their interests and hobbies; and details of physical and mental health 
needs. Recovery support plans were detailed and showed people's contribution to their own care and 
support.  

People who were subject to community treatment orders (CTO) understood their plans. A community 
treatment order is an order where a person can leave hospital and live in the community under certain 
conditions. The conditions are put in place to help the person stay well. People who were subject to a CTO 
were complying with their orders with staff support. They felt the treatment was responsive to their needs 
and helping them improve. One person we spoke with told us, "I feel I am doing well on the CTO, I am aiming
to come off it and live independently soon, this is my aspiration".

People were supported to follow their interests and take part in social activities. For example, people told us
that they liked attending football matches and going shopping. Staff supported them to pursue these 
activities. Staff we spoke with gave examples of how they supported people to pursue social activities. One 
member of staff said, "We arrange activities such as playing the x-box, play station and arranging quizzes". 
Staff said they also arranged activities that people were interested in, for example going to theme parks. One
person said, "We talk about what we would like to do at group meetings and staff find out more 
information." 

People were supported to develop and maintain relationships. People told us that they enjoyed seeing their 
relatives and staff supported them with this. One person said they were often supported to make visits to 
see their Mum. Another person said, "I get leave to do overnight stays with my family". The person told us 
that staff facilitated these visits for them. People were supported to involve their relatives in special 
occasions. For example, relatives were invited to the Christmas parties and people were encouraged to send

Good
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cards on special occasions such as birthdays.

People knew how to share their experiences and raise concerns. There were regular resident meetings that 
people chaired and where people could give their opinions. People said they felt comfortable doing this. 
People told us the meetings were good and they liked them. One person said, "The meetings are very 
relaxed; people are free to make contributions and discuss any issues in the home". Another person said, 
"They (staff) do listen, they are approachable". People felt they were listened to. One person told us, "They 
(staff) follow up suggestions people make."

The provider had a complaints policy. Staff we spoke with were aware of the policy. Staff described the 
policy and procedure well and told us they supported people to complain if they had any concerns. People 
were also aware of the complaints process. One person said, "We discuss complaints and how to make 
them during the residents meetings". 

Complaints were logged in a comments book. Concerns and complaints were not always used as an 
opportunity for learning. Complaints were recorded but some did not always have the actions taken, 
outcomes or lessons learnt documented. Although outcomes of complaints were not recorded the manager 
explained the action they had taken as a result of the complaints. This was an area for improvement.
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
Although there was a full time manager in charge at the service they were not registered with the Care 
Quality Commission, as required. They had not yet applied for and passed the process to be the registered 
manager. The manager said they would be applying to be registered. Having a registered manager is a 
requirement of the provider's registration. This is an area for improvement.

People were fully involved, in a meaningful way, in developing and shaping the service. There was a culture 
of inclusion with everyone taking a role in the running of the service. The manager made sure people had a 
say about the staff throughout the recruitment process when people were asked for their views and 
opinions about prospective staff. People carried out some of the health and safety checks and everyone 
took part in the cooking and cleaning. 

Checks and audits were carried out regularly of the environment, records, staff training and the support 
provided. People were involved in these checks so took some control over how the service was run. The 
manager, a senior manager and staff carried out quarterly and yearly audits and produced reports that had 
time bound actions allocated to staff to complete to improve the service. One person told us, "They check 
my fridge and water temperatures every Sunday, they are very good. Sometimes I help them."

There were links with the local and wider community and people had friends locally and knew their 
neighbours. People had built relationships with people in the local shops and cafes and were supported to 
keep in touch with their friends and family and to make new friends.

There was a culture of openness and honesty; staff spoke to each other and to people in a respectful and 
kind way. Staff knew about the vision and values of the organisation which was based on treating people as 
individual's and supporting people to reach their full potential. Staff showed a real unconditional positive 
regard for everyone, people told us they felt that their opinion mattered.  

Staff understood their roles and knew what was expected of them. Staff were supported by the manager 
who was skilled, qualified and experienced in providing person centred care. The manager knew people well
and had worked with people with mental health needs and related conditions for several years. The 
manager was supported by senior staff and a well-established staff team. Staff told us they felt well 
supported and felt comfortable asking the manager for help and advice when they needed it. 

The manager understood relevant legislation and the importance of keeping their skills and knowledge up 
to date. The manager agreed that they would benefit from making links with other organisations and forums
to share and promote best practice. 

Services that provide health and social care to people are required to inform the Care Quality Commission, 
(CQC), of important events that happen in the service. CQC check that appropriate action had been taken. 
The manager had not submitted a notification to CQC in line with CQC guidelines as they assumed another 
manager had sent in the notification. The manager agreed that ensuring CQC are notified of certain events 

Requires Improvement
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was an area for improvement.   

People were asked for their feedback about the service on a regular basis at meetings. Feedback had been 
read and considered and the manager acted to address any issues that were raised. One person told us, "We
have regular meetings; one of us chairs the meeting, we all get to have a say." Another person said, "They 
(staff) ask if you are alright every day. Every morning they ask, it's nice. They do care about us". A 
representative attended part of the staff meeting to feedback people's views and opinions. Staff told us they 
had regular team meetings and their views and opinions were listened to.

The manager said they had not formally sought and recorded the views of staff, relatives and stakeholders, 
including health professionals, so they could analyse this to improve the service. This was an area for 
improvement.


